GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 16 November 2017 at 7:00pm.

Present


Mr I. Davison 

Mr E. Convery

Ms H. Hannan

Mr B. Heath

Mr A. Jones

Mrs C. Moughtin 

Apologise

Mr D. Lace

In attendance 

Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME
	17/069
	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the November Commissioners’ meeting. 
	

	
	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	17/070
	The Chairman requested confirmation of the minutes. The Board agreed the minutes of the meeting held on 19 October 2017. Ms Hannan proposed this item and it was seconded by Mr Jones. 
	

	
	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING

	17/071
	Item 17/58 Freedom of Information Review

The Board noted the Information Commissioner had proposed the use of an alternative dispute resolution procedure to the Commissioners in their communication dated 24 October 2017. The Town Clerk had consulted Mr Jones who had agreed to continue with the Commissioners’ Freedom of Information review request which had previously been submitted to the Information Commissioner including the Commissioners’ concerns relating the Cabinet Office’s review response. 
Item 17/59 Housing Reserve 

The Board noted the contents of the communication from the Department of Infrastructure dated 20 October 2017 confirming the new 7.5% of gross rental income housing reserve was the same value as the housing reserve based on 30% of the maintenance allowance.
Item 17/62 Raggatt Leachate

The Town Clerk reported Mr Jones and the Town Clerk had been invited to a meeting on 20 November 2017 with the Minister and officers from the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture to discuss the deposition of leachate into the Peel sewerage system. The Commissioners’ investigation under the Public Health Act 1990 will take place in January 2018.
Item 17/65 Planning Application 17/00992/B Construction of 45 dwellings at field 31433, 314334, 314335 and 314336 and parts of the agricultural machinery yard off Oak Road, Peel.
The Board noted the communication highlighting the Commissioners’ concerns regarding the this application was sent to the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture to defer consideration of this application until further discussions had taken place with the applicant. The Town Clerk   reported a communication dated 16 November 2017 had been received from the applicant which offered a landscaping scheme of works to replace the leylandi hedge on the Close Corlett boundary of the site, the removal of the temporary sewerage treatment plant from the application; a contribution to the cost of street lighting on Poortown Road and a contribution to playpark facilities for the new developments. Ms Hannan proposed the contribution was in sufficient to meet the Commissioners needs to provide playpark and street lighting as a consequence of the substantial development built in recent years by the applicant. The Chairman seconded this proposal and stated although the removal of the sewerage treatment plant would reduce odours he was concerned about the impact of discharging additional raw sewerage into Peel’s existing substandard and in adequate sewerage infrastructure. The Board unanimously agreed the Town Clerk should highlight the Commissioners concerns to the applicant.
Item 17/55 Housing Rent Increase

The Board noted the response proposing a 2% rent increase with the fees remaining the same had been sent to the Department of Infrastructure.
Item 17/67 Root and Branch Review of Election Administration

The Town Clerk reported Ms Hannan and he had attended an election administration workshop with other local authority representatives on 3 November 2017. He reported they had highlighted problems with removing persons from the register of electors, the short duration for nomination of candidates for local authority elections; the need for the same rules to be applied to local and national elections; the need for candidates and Commissioners during their term of office to be present on the register of electors; the difficulties associated with changing the register of electors when candidates were being nominated;  the short period of time in local elections to administer absent voters and the need for electors to register their vote at any table  in the polling station or to work from one list. The Town Clerk stated the Cabinet Office representatives orchestrated and closely managed this workshop to limit discussions onto specific topic which had largely been predetermined. 
Item 17/67 Consultation on Changes to Local Government Legislation

The Board noted this item was to be discussed as a separate agenda item.
Item 17/67 Consultation on Major Changes to the Education Bill

The Board noted this item was to be discussed as a separate agenda item.
Item 17/67 Ballawattleworth Development Limited Land Registry

The Board noted the Town Clerk had visited this location and he confirmed it had no use or value to the Commissioners.
17/62 Any Other Business Operational Items
The Town Clerk reported he had not served a notice on the owners of the land opposite to the SPAR shop at this time; a cheque for £150 had been provided to the town’s Hop Tu Naa event organizers; no record of any communication requesting the distribution of the lifestyle survey had been received by the Commissioners and the toilet cleaning contract had been extended by mutual consent for a twelve month period.
	

	
	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS 


	17/072
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Committee Update

Mr Jones reported the lead members had met on 11 October and the following matters were discussed:
The lead members had not opposed planning applications 17/00922/B Replacement windows at Peel Post Office Flat, Douglas Street, Peel; 17/00935/B Construction of rear dormer at The Haven, Tynwald Road, Peel; 17/00944/B Replacement door at 59 Douglas Street, Peel; 17/00949/B Replacement roof and velux at 1 Douglas Street, Peel; 17/00964/B Erection of dwelling at 7 Ballacross Road, Slieau Whallian View, Peel; 17/00981/B Replacement conservatory at 14 Ramsey Road, Peel; 17/00984/B Variation of condition 3 for the property to become an independent residential property at Crag Lea Lodge, Belle Vue, Peel; 17/01004/B Demolition of workshop and replacement with a new dwelling at 40 Douglas Road, Peel; 17/01012/B Conversion of flat into business use at 2 Bridge Street, Peel; 17/01027/B Construction of rear extension at 34 Belle Vue Park, Peel; and 17/01045 Application for certificate of lawful use at 10 Stanley Mount, Peel.
The lead members opposed planning applications 17/00937/B Construction of extension at 25 Ballatessan, Peel because the proposed development is out of keeping with the other buildings in this area and will result in the building being close to the property boundary with a requirement to locate a parking space adjacent to the gable end of the neighbouring building.
The lead members opposed planning application 17/00972/B Conversion of garage at 16 Stanley Road, Peel because alternative parking provision to support this application on the opposite side of Gib Lane may not be owned by the applicant.
The lead members deferred planning application 17/00992/B Construction of 45 dwellings at Fields 314333, 314334, 314335 and 314336 and parts of the agricultural machinery yard off Oak Road, Peel. This deferment was required to allow the consideration of this application at the October full meeting of the Board scheduled for 19 October 2017. The Commissioners require this deferment to consider the impact of this development on the need for the Commissioners to provide new street lighting on Poortown Road and new playpark facilities to serve this area of the town where the applicant has built in excess of 675 properties off Poortown Road between 2001 and 2016 (Source Isle of Man in Numbers 2017). In addition, the Commissioners will review their ongoing concerns in relation the capacity of the sewerage treatment facilities and other supporting infrastructure provided by Isle of Man Government in Peel.
The lead members noted the withdrawal of planning application 16/0123/ Installation of replacement windows

The lead members noted the planning decision notices for planning applications 17/00741/B Approval of replacement windows at 1 Mona Street, Peel; 17/00839/B Approval Conversion of garage at 13 Close Corlett, Peel; 17/00876/B Approval of replacement roof tiles at 21 Christian Street;  Building Control Act 1991 Demolition of load bearing masonry buildings at Communal Lounge, Westlands, Peel; 17/00911 Approval of replacement door and windows at 12 Stanley Mount, Peel; and 17/00854/B Refusal for replacement windows at Flat 2 Marina House, 2 Marine Parade, Peel.
The lead members noted a hearing is scheduled for 25 October 2017 at 2pm for 16/00839/B Appeal against the approval of the creation of a five storey building to provide retail space and six residential apartments at Showroom, East Quay, Peel.
The  lead members noted the owners of 12 Market Street was advised the Building Control Act notice would not be reissued for this property until 31 December 2017 subject to the owner sealing the apertures in the external walls to prevent the ingress of water and the trespass by members of the public. Unfortunately, the sealing works had not taken place to date and the Town Clerk had written to the owners to get these works completed as soon as possible. The lead members noted an investigation was ongoing into the ownership of the two sandstone properties in Duke Street.
The lead members noted no street trading or collection applications had been submitted for consideration.
The lead members noted the Commissioners’ 23 housing on Slieau Whallian View were still programmed for completion in January 2018 and building regulation approval was being sought for the new Industrial Units on Mill Road. A number of persons had contacted the Commissioners with expressions of interest to occupy these premises once built. The lead members agreed a waiting list should be developed once building regulation approval is obtained.
The lead members noted the content of the letter from the Department of Infrastructure dated 19 September 2017 and the contents of the enclosed agreements for the continuation of the Department’s Bring Bank Scheme. The lead members agreed the Commissioners could sign the agreement for the Department’s ongoing provision of the Bring Bank Scheme in Peel.
The lead members noted the content of the letter from Isle of Man Family History Society dated 4 October 2017 requesting larger premises to conduct their business in Peel. The lead members agreed at this time they were unable to offer an alternative property which was three times as large as the current property and is located close to a bus route.
The lead members noted no performance management updates were available for their consideration at this meeting.
Item 4 Planning Applications for Consideration

The Board noted the contents of amended drawings for planning application 17/00992/B Construction of 45 dwellings at field 31433, 314334, 314335 and 314336 and parts of the agricultural machinery yard off Oak Road, Peel. This matter was discussed previously in the meeting at item 17/65. The Town Clerk reported he had received a request for a requisition meeting in relation to this planning application from twelve Peel electors. He advised this application was subject to its statutory planning process including consultation and a requisition meeting would be premature. Mr Jones agreed a requisition meeting would be premature until the statutory planning process had been exhausted however, the Commissioners could arrange a meeting with local residents on Close Corlett should this be beneficial. The Deputy Chairman seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 5 Planning Decisions

The Board noted there were no planning decisions submitted to them for consideration.
	

	
	
	
	

	RECREATION ITEMS 


	17/073
	Item 6 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Update

Mr Heath reported the lead members had met on 26 October 2017 and the following matters were discussed:
The lead member met a local resident to discuss the retention of the turf hedge at Close Caaig. The local resident stated the hedge provides a space for small animals and birds; it breaks up the large estate; it preserves an historic boundary and provides privacy for the play area. The lead members noted planning consent had been granted for the removal of the hedge and prior to making representations to the developer the Commissioners would need to satisfy themselves that the public supported the retention of the hedge. The lead members were keen to ensure the public supported the additional cost associated with maintaining a hedge which could become a location for children’s antisocial behaviour, littering and rodent nesting. The lead members asked the local resident to arrange a petition from persons neighbouring the hedge who support the retention of this feature.
The lead members noted the planning for the soap box derby and the racing of two carts at a time had gone well. All arrangements including the setting up, transport of carts and removal of measures had been successfully carried out in a timely fashion. Two issues were identified concerning the width of the ramp for two carts and having the location of the ramps marked on the ground in advance of the event to speed up the event. The lead members reported the time of year and the weather conditions had effected the number of spectators. It was proposed this event could be held during the TT festival to improve spectator and visitor numbers.
The lead members noted the arrangements for bonfire night to be held on Friday 3 November 2017 were all in place. These would be the same as last year with the firework display being conducted from the Breakwater and the bonfire located on the beach. The lead members noted Christmas lights had been purchased for the Market Square where the switch on would take place. Road closure orders were being sought from the Department of Infrastructure and sponsorship had been obtained from Shoprite and the Viking and Glenfaba Masonic Lodge. The Town Clerk reported the lantern making workshop would not take place this year. The lead members noted the event was scheduled to take place on Saturday 2 December 2017.
The lead members had attended a meeting with representatives from the Western Swimming Pool Board on 11 October 2017. At this meeting it was agreed the adult exercise equipment would be relocated from the Headlands children’s playground to the swimming pool. This work was required in the annual safety inspection report and funding was available in the 2017/18 budget for this work. The lead members noted Playdale were preparing two designs for the playground at the Western Swimming Pool. This work was to prepare a minimum scheme suitable for infants and under 14 year olds and larger more expensive town park scheme. This work was being undertaken without a commitment to undertake the work and was being undertaken free of charge. 
The lead members noted no library update was provided to the meeting and the Curator of the Leece Museum would operate from the Ward Library when the Museum closed for the winter after the October school half term holiday.
The lead members noted the communication dated 20 October, 16 October and 18 September 2017 requesting refunds of their campsite fees.  The lead members noted the conditions of these bookings stipulates all deposits are non-returnable and these bookings were honoured by the Commissioners. The lead members agreed to wish the customer their sympathy on their recent accident and bereavement and in these circumstances, as a gesture of goodwill, the lead members agreed to permit them to roll this booking over to the 2018 camping season. 
The Chairman reported the Christmas light switch on event was scheduled for 2 December with a Christmas market being held in the Market Place between  noon and 5pm. Father Christmas’ sleigh had been manufactured and would attend this event along with Romanian dancers, Crosby Silver Band, Clothworkers Choir and a firework finale after the light switch on at 4:30pm. A Traders meeting was scheduled for 23 October 2017 at 6pm to discuss the arrangements with the shop owners.
	

	
	
	
	

	FINANCE AND GENERAL ITEMS 


	17/074
	Item 7 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee Update  

Ms Hannan reported the lead members had met on 13 October 2017 and the following matter were discussed:
The lead members noted the content of the Finance Officer’s August report 2017. The general revenue accounts five months into the current year reports a profit of £62,357. This surplus is budgeted on a number of named projects which are still to be undertaken or paid for. The spending and income profile when assessed against their broad budget estimates and last year expenditure shows little deviation. The Finance Officer reported the largest areas of expenditure in August were grass cutting (£7,842), purchase of a new vehicle (£9,347), works at the Commissioners’ Yard (£6,728) and accountancy/audit fees (£10,748). The Finance Officer reported expenditure at the campsite was £30,583 against a budget of £24,461. The lead members noted the campsite income was £85,887 and with September still to be accounted for this was on target to meet its £100,000 budget income. The Town Clerk reported there was still a saving in staff salaries after the backdated pay award was paid in August. The lead members noted all other expenditure costs were lower than their August budget estimates except for Town Hall costs. This higher level of expenditure is because the accountant/audit fees were paid in August after the external audit was successfully completed. 
The finance officer reported the housing revenue budget was showing a £134,114 profit and the maintenance budget was slightly underspent by £99. During August interest repayment of £84,223 and capital repayments of £182,044 were made. There had been £5,573 spent on 2 void properties. The finance officer requested a void property report should be a standard agenda item. The lead members agreed this item could be placed on the next agenda.
The lead members noted the Board at their September meeting had approved extending the budget heading for Street lighting to include Christmas Lighting. The Board had agreed to spend up to £10,000 of this existing street lighting budget on the purchase and installation of Christmas lighting for the Market Place in Peel. In addition, the Commissioners had agreed to spend the budget saving from the Promenade shelter budget reported at the last meeting on safety works to Mount Morrison steps at their September Board meeting.
The lead members received an update on the expenditure on named projects. They noted a second vehicle was due to arrive in October which along with the works on the Commissioners’ yard would use the remaining expenditure in this £25,000 budget. The lead member noted the progress is designing a new playground for the campsite and swimming pool area. The officers reported expenditure of £5,439 for the construction of a Promenade shelter; £4,000 for new Christmas lighting and £4,000 design fees to receive building regulation approval for the new commercial units. The lead members noted the works on the tourist waymarking; swimming pool steps and ordering the additional street lighting columns were outstanding at this time. 
The lead members noted the contents of the Treasury’s communications dated 5 September and 25 September 2017 concerning rating objections for 2 and 7 Cairn Drive Slieau Whallian View respectively. These communications awarded 15% reductions for locations adjacent to new development sites in Peel. The lead members agreed no further action was required.
The lead members noted the contents of the third supplemental list from Treasury dated 12 October 2017. The lead members agreed no further action was required. 
The lead members noted no progress had been made on the housing debt policy.
The lead members requested a budget to replace rather than repair the leaking shelter roofs at the Bowling Green. The Town Clerk advised this would need to go before the Board in November 2017.
Item 8 Works Lead Member Committee Update

Mr Lace reported the lead members had met on 19 October 2017 and the following matter were discussed:
The lead members noted the content of the Technical Officers report and did not raise any issues with its content. The Technical Officer highlighted he had ordered £4,000 of Christmas lights for the Market Place. He reported a cost of £900 for new bases to relocate the fitness equipment from the Headlands Field playground to the swimming pool as agreed at the meeting with Western Swimming Pool Board members on 11 October 2017. The Town Clerk advised a budget of £30,000 was available for this work and the segregation of the adult equipment was proposed in the annual play park safety audit report. The lead members noted the fencing ordered for this segregation work had been cancelled at no cost to the Commissioners.
The lead members received an update on the expenditure on named projects previously reported to the Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee was given to the Works Committee Lead Members.
The lead members noted works on the Commissioners’ Slieau Whallian View properties were scheduled for completion 17 January 2018. The lead members noted the Commissioners should be able to view these properties in November 2017.
The lead members noted the toilet cleaning contract should have been renewed on 1 April 2017. The Technical Officer had spoken to the existing contractor who was content to hold his tendered rate from 2014 for a further year subject to the lead members and the Board approving this 12 month extension. The Technical Officer reported the tender rates, extended to included additional cleaning of the bowling green toilets in March and October, offered excellent value for money in 2014 and had not been subject to any inflationary increases. The lead members agreed the toilet cleaning contract could be extended for a twelve month duration at the tendered rates to permit the Technical officer to retender these works for 1 April 2018.

The lead members asked when the gully emptying works would take place following reports of blocked gullies in Patrick Street and the Promenade.

The lead members noted work on renewing the playground swings, minor repairs and painting were completed.
The lead members noted Mr Jones had opened seven sealed bids on 29 September 2017 for the purchase of used oil tanks. The bids were between £250 to £300 and all exceeded the reserve price advertised. The Technical Officer advised he had received a further three requests to purchase surplus oil tanks following the closing date for the submission of bids. He advised the Commissioners still had surplus oil tanks and the Commissioners could re-advertise the sale of this equipment or could ask the persons who had expressed an interest late to pay the highest bid price the Commissioners had received. The lead members agreed to sell three surplus oil tanks to the persons who had expressed an interest late subject to them paying £300 excluding VAT. 
The lead members noted the contents of  a quotation for £1035 to fit an addition CCTV camera in Atholl Place from the Commissioners’ store and to link all the cameras from Atholl Place directly to the Town Hall. The Town Clerk advised this item was discussed and agreed by the Board on 2 May 2017 subject to designing a cost effective scheme. The lead members agreed to install the additional CCTV and link the existing camera into the Town Hall in accordance with the quotation received.
The Technical Officer reported the boilers in Bluebell Close were approaching 9 years old and a number were beginning to cause problems. He stated he had received a quote of £250 for the heavily discounted replacement of a worn part this quote is below the costs usually considered appropriate to require the installation of a a new boiler which would have a 10 year warranty. The Technical Officer’ stated this discounted rate could not be sustained in the long term and it was likely the Commissioners would experience ongoing problems with the boilers at this location. He recommended the replacement of these boilers when they stopped working. The lead members agreed to purchase replacement boilers when problems occurred rather than undertake a maintenance repair.
The lead members noted no further update was given at the meeting on the Depot or the Internal Audit report. The lead members noted the contents of the communication from a resident dated 27 September 2017 concerning Dog Byelaws and warning signage in the playgrounds. The lead members agreed to inspect the problem reported in Castle Street and to change/replace the signs at the entrances to the playgrounds.
The lead members noted the contents of the resident’s letter dated 6 September 2017. The Town Clerk advised rock falls had not been reported at this location but it could occur in the future. He advised the construction of a wall or fence adjacent to the astroturf public open space area would prevent persons from standing at the base of the cliff and prevent any small rocks from falling onto the astroturf. This action would reduce the likelihood of an incident occurring at this location. The lead members agreed to install these measures when funding was available for this project.
Item 9 Consultation on Changing Local Government Legislation (Deferred Item)

The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s consultation document on their proposed changes to the Local Government Act and the response prepared by Mr Jones with the Town Clerk. Mr Jones proposed the Commissioners should submit this consultation response. This was seconded by the Chairman and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 10 Consultation on Major Changes to the Education Bill (Deferred Item)

The Board noted the contents of the consultation documentation for the proposed changes to the Education Bill from the Department of Education and Children and the response prepared by Ms Hannan with the Town Clerk. Ms Hannan proposed the Commissioners should submit this consultation response. This was seconded by the Chairman and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 11 Consultation on Developing a Planning System which Supports Sustainable Growth

The Board noted the contents of the consultation documentation for the proposed changes to the planning system from the Cabinet Office. Mr Jones requested this matter be deferred to the next meeting. The Chairman seconded this proposal and requested Mr Jones and the Town Clerk prepare a report to the next Board meeting. This deferment was unanimously agreed by the Board.

	

	ITEM 12 ANY OTHER BUSINESS

	17/075
	Mrs Moughtin requested taking down and refurbishment of the artwork on the Fenella Beach Causeway wall.
Mr Jones requested an update on inviting the Lieutenant Governor to open the Commissioners new Housing and Mylchreest Court in January 2018.
Mr Jones reported a member of the public’s concern about any proposed alterations to the existing setting of the war memorial at the November surgery.
Mr Heath asked for confirmation that all the Commissioners staff are being paid the living wage.
Ms Hannan reported a cruise ship was scheduled to visit Peel on 7-10 September 2018.
The Chairman proposed the Board hold a public meeting in December to discuss the budget for 2018/19 and go for Christmas dinner following the meeting. The date of the meeting will be changed after consultation with other Board members to the second week of the month to facilitate these arrangements. This proposal was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.
The meeting ended at 8:19pm
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